DRAFT


FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

MARCH 5, 2001

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Milo McBryde


Councilmembers Marshall Pitts, Jr. (At-Large); Anne D. Fogleman (At-Large); Bobby Hurst (At-Large); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Nat Robertson (District 5)(arrived at 7:23 p.m.); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Donald G. Talbot (District 8); Rollin Shaw (District 9)

Absent:
Betty Milligan (District 1) (excused); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6) (excused)
Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Robert C. Cogswell, Jr., City Attorney

John B. (Ben) Brown, Jr., Chief Development Officer

Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer

Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer

Janet Jones, City Clerk

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Reverend Kenneth Long, Youth Minister, Covenant Love Family Church, followed by Mayor McBryde leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

Mayor McBryde announced the Character Education Concept for March 2001 was Fairness.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA  

Mayor McBryde announced the information meeting for the 26th of March would be moved to the 27th because the facilitator was unable to make the Monday meeting. He announced the public forum would not be held during the month of March.

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to excuse Councilmembers Kendrick, Milligan, and Robertson from the meeting until they arrived.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS 

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to approve the agenda.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Kendrick, Robertson, and Milligan excused)
2.
CONSENT
MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to pull Item 2.O, approval of the recommended bid awards (PWC).

SECOND: 
Councilmember Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Kendrick, Robertson, and Milligan excused)
MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Item 2.O.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Kendrick, Robertson, and Milligan excused)
The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes of regular meeting of February 5, 2001.

B.
Approve tax refunds in excess of $100.

	Name 
	Year
	Basis
	City Refund

	Pak, Tae S Etal T/A Pizza & Subs
	
2000
	Clerical error
	$115.44

	
	
	
	

	Total
	
	
	$115.44


C.
Adopt resolution to authorize condemnation for recreational trail easements.

a resolution authorizing condemnation to acquire certain property. resolution no. r2001-011.

D.
Adopt resolution to authorize condemnation for Holiday Park drainage and Soil Street Package #5.

a resolution authorizing condemnation to acquire certain property. resolution no. r2001-012.

E.
Approve advertisement for upset bids to purchase unused roadway.

F.
Adopt resolution pursuant to N.C.G.S. 160A-31 fixing a date for a public hearing for a petition-initiated contiguous annexation area (a portion of Fayhart Road, Cooper and Hamlet Streets located between Fayhart Road and Gillespie Street).

a resolution of the city council of the City of Fayetteville pursuant to n.c.g.S. 160A-31 fixing a date for a public hearing for a petition-initiated contiguous annexation area, ncdot streets within massey hill vicinity, a portion of fayhart road, cooper and hamlet streets, located between fayhart road and gillespie street. resolution no. r2001-013.

G.
Adopt resolution pursuant to N.C.G.S. 160A-31 fixing a date for a public hearing for a petition-initiated contiguous annexation area (a portion of Pitt Street). 

a resolution of the city council of the City of Fayetteville pursuant to n.c.g.S. 160A-31 fixing a date for a public hearing for a petition-initiated contiguous annexation area, ncdot streets within massey hill vicinity, a portion of pitt street. resolution no. r2001-014.

H.
Adopt resolution pursuant to N.C.G.S. 160A-31 fixing a date for a public hearing for a petition-initiated contiguous annexation area (portions of Powell and Reeves Streets and Foch Street, located on the northwest side of Gillespie Street).

a resolution of the city council of the City of Fayetteville pursuant to n.c.g.S. 160A-31 fixing a date for a public hearing for a petition-initiated contiguous annexation area, ncdot streets within massey hill vicinity, a portion of powell and reeves streets, and foch street, located on the northwest side of gillespie street. resolution no. r2001-015.

I.
Adopt resolution pursuant to N.C.G.S. 160A-31 fixing a date for a public hearing for a petition-initiated contiguous annexation area (Edgewood, Francis, and Ridgewood Streets, located on the eastern side of Gillespie Street). 

a resolution of the city council of the City of Fayetteville pursuant to n.c.g.S. 160A-31 fixing a date for a public hearing for a petition-initiated contiguous annexation area, ncdot streets within massey hill vicinity, edgewood, francis, and ridgewood streets, located on the eastern side of gillespie street. resolution no. r2001-016.

J.
Adopt resolution pursuant to N.C.G.S. 160A-58.2 fixing a date for a public hearing for a petition-initiated non-contiguous annexation area (Reeves Street, located on the southeast side of Gillespie Street). 

a resolution of the city council of the City of Fayetteville pursuant to n.c.g.S. 160A-58.2 fixing a date for a public hearing for a petition-initiated NON-contiguous annexation area, ncdot streets within massey hill vicinity, reeves street, located on the southeast side of gillespie street. resolution no. r2001-017.

K.
Award purchase contract to DGG, Inc., Jacksonville, FL, for immediate purchase of 130 each M-26 Advanced Air Taser Guns and 350 each 21 feet Single Air Cartridges using the sole source exemption as allowed in N.C.G.S. 143-129(f) in the amount of $58,441.00. This was the sole bidder and manufacturer.

L.
Adopt Capital Project Ordinance 2001-4 (Replacement of Transit Vehicles and Miscellaneous Capital).

This ordinance will establish the budget for the fiscal year 2000/2001 federal and state grant awards, and related local match, for the purchase of two replacement buses, seven 15-passenger vans for the Human Services Transportation System (HSTS), and other miscellaneous mass transit equipment. The total project budget is $1,238,560.00 with funding provided as follows: federal ($990,848.00), state ($117,656.00) and local match ($13,056.00 General Fund transfer).

M.
Adopt Capital Project Ordinance 2001-5 (Information Technology Projects).

This ordinance will establish the budget for various information technology projects. These projects include the Network Migration and the Community GIS projects that were approved in the FY2001-2005 Capital Improvement Program on January 16, 2001. The total project budget is $756,711.00 with funding provided by a General Fund transfer. The General Fund transfer for these projects was included in the FY2001 General Fund budget adopted by City Council.

The Community GIS Project will create the ability to fully distribute and share geographic information system (GIS) data between the City of Fayetteville, Cumberland County, and PWC. Each organization will maintain data and applications specific to their business processes, and develop a method for sharing GIS data across agencies and networks. A primary component of the project is the creation of digital orthophotos. The project is expected to cost approximately $179,000.00.

The Network Migration project will consist of migrating Banyan Vines Network to Microsoft Windows 2000 Network and Banyan email to Microsoft Exchange, hardware upgrade or replacement for all servers, replacement of all server connections, upgrade of all applications and client software. The budget for this project is $577,711.00.

N.
Adopt Special Revenue Project Ordinance 2001-6 (Transit Planning Grant).

This ordinance will establish the budget for the fiscal year 2000/2001 federal and state grant award for planning associated with the Transit System. The total project budget is $150,000.00 with funding provided as follows: federal ($120,000.00), state ($15,000.00) and a local match ($15,000.00 General Fund transfer).

O.
Pulled for discussion by Councilmember Talbot.

P.
Approval of Option and License Agreement with Triton PCS Property Company, L.L.C., for antenna attachment at PWC Cliffdale Road Water Tower.

O.
Approval of the following recommended bid awards (PWC):

Councilmember Talbot stated he was under the impression that everything had already been run to all the facilities. He inquired about the current status. 

Mr. James Rose, PWC, stated that it had been run to all facilities that house people, but this was to bridge the gap with what we have now and what the North Carolina Department of Transportation will be constructing for PWC.

MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to approve.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Kendrick, Robertson, and Milligan excused)
1.
Graybar Electric; low bid in the amount of $66,100.00 for purchase of 10,000’ of 288 Fibers ADSS, Fiber Optic Cable;

Bids were received as follows:

Graybar Electric (Charlotte, NC)
$66,100.00

MasTec ITS, Inc. (Fayetteville, NC)
$89,437.50

2.
Graybar Electric; low bid in the amount of $36,615.00 for purchase of 15,000’ of 96 Fibers ADSS, Fiber Optic Cable;

Bids were received as follows:

Graybar Electric (Charlotte, NC)
$36,615.00

MasTec ITS, Inc. (Fayetteville, NC)
$49,687.50

3.
Graybar Electric; low bid in the amount of $118,500.00 for purchase of 300,000’ of 6 Fibers ADSS, Fiber Optic Cable.
Bids were received as follows:

Graybar Electric (Charlotte, NC)
$118,500.00

MasTec ITS, Inc. (Fayetteville, NC)
$190,800.00

3.
Presentation on FAEDC program of work. 

Mr. Harry Whalen, President, and Mrs. Linda Lee Allan, Chairperson of Board, Fayetteville Area Economic Development Corporation, presented this item. Mrs. Allan addressed the volunteer participation. Mr. Whalen addressed the staff responsibilities. 

Mrs. Allan said the mission was to sell the community, generate jobs, and enhance the tax base by recruiting new industry and helping existing industry to stay here and expand. She reviewed the functions of the following committees: Existing Industry, Industrial Properties, Marketing, Membership Shell Building, Military Skills Assessment, Technology Task Force, and the Developer/Commercial Brokers’ Task Force.

Councilmember Robertson arrived at the meeting at 7:23 p.m.

Mr. Whalen presented the following goals and objectives:

1. 
Continue as the primary source for recruitment and information regarding the community as a manufacturing, distribution and corporate office location. 

2. 
Enhance community preparedness.

3. 
Enhance community awareness of the economic development process.

4.
Serve as a catalyst for cooperative alliances.

Mr. Whalen stated that FAEDC would be targeting the Research Triangle Park for outsource business.

Councilmember Fogleman stated that she had five real questions but was going to treat them in a rhetorical manner and no answers were required, but she did think the Council should think about them. She presented the following: 

1.
Year 2000 was a record year for economic development in North Carolina and what was our share in that $6.6 billion; 

2.
How many of the 148 projects that had been presented since Mr. Whalen came to Fayetteville had been consummated, how many jobs were created and what impact did they have on the tax base? 

3.
Eight percent of job growth comes from existing industry according to current thinking. What sort of efforts have been made to contact all local plant managers? 

4.
How often was City property being shown, especially to companies that would significantly effect our tax base? and

5.
If we do not have a recruiter in the Research Triangle Park on a regular and frequent basis, why don’t we because they need to outsource somewhere?

Consequently, Mr. Whalen responded as follows: 

1. 
In regard  to the $6.6 billion, FAEDC had assisted in the last couple of years with the Stewart Stevens location, Carco Groups location, TBC Corporation, Union Corrugating Company expansion, and the DuPont $15 million expansion. He also stated they were currently looking at local inducements to assist expansion programs in the community. 

2.
He stated the 148 projects had netted five locations across the board. He stated this was a large number game and it was not uncommon to have a 2 to 3 percent success rate. 

3.
He stated it was true that 80 percent of expansion comes from existing industry and FAEDC worked with the plant managers directly through the Existing Industry Committee and two staff members that call on the existing industries in the community. He stated FAEDC facilitated state and local programs  of assistance. 

4. 
He stated that City properties are shown when they fit the location criteria. He stated the FAEDC database had been given to Mr. Ben Brown and a monthly meeting was held with the City staff to discuss development opportunities. 

5. 
He reported that the Ask the Experts Report had shown that the Research Triangle area needed to be targeted for the manufacturing application of RND and discussion was being held about hiring a consultant that would network the area. However, he pointed out no final decision had been made at this point. 

There was no further discussion on this item.

4.
Consider proposed parking contract with McLaurin Parking Company.

Mr. Ben Brown, Chief Development Officer, and Mr. Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer – Engineering & Maintenance, presented this item. 

Mr. Brown stated the staff believed the parking management would be consistent with the Council’s goals of enhancing downtown economic development, projecting a positive image of Fayetteville to the public, privatizing service to achieve more cost-effective operations, and getting out of businesses we do not need to be in.

Mr. Brown stated this would be an investment that would realize a return in three years and sometime an investment like this needed to be made. 

MOTION:
Councilmember Robertson moved to accept the staff recommendation.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Fogleman

Councilmember Hurst inquired what were the downtown businesses dissatisfied with in so far as the current operation. 

Mr. Barefoot replied that he thought the concerns were the management of the parking, to include who parks, how they park, where they park, and the customer service they receive. Mr. Barefoot stated he felt we could get new ideas on how to utilize what we have and could build to the future.

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts inquired what additions or enhancements would the City receive for the increased cost of $74,000.17.

Mr. Robert Barefoot stated they would be bringing three and a half employees as opposed to the City’s two and a half and a capital investment of $75,000.00.

Councilmember Talbot stated he did not feel there was a parking management problem but he felt there was an attitude problem with the people parking in the downtown area. Mr. Talbot stated he thought this was a good idea but that the Council was ahead of itself by a year or two. Mr. Talbot also stated he thought some consideration should be given to the funding source and whether it would come out of the downtown tax revenue.  He stated he felt the Downtown Alliance could solve this problem with some work. 

Mr. Brown stated he felt this was a compromise for getting ahead of the constant need for increased parking and would assure that the businesses that have moved downtown would survive. Mr. Brown stated he thought this was a small investment to get the professional management of the parking as well as a return over three years.

Mr. Barefoot stated this was a risk venture up front to get not only professional parking management but a return from an investment within three years and a possible future partner for shuttle service and parking decks.

Councilmember Worthy inquired if there was anything dealing with reconfiguration of the parking on Hay Street in this proposal. 

Mr. Brown stated the parking would stay the same. 

Mr. Barefoot stated this contract was only for the management of the existing on- and off-street parking downtown and some streets around the Cape Fear Valley Hospital area.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Councilmember Talbot) (Councilmembers Kendrick and Milligan excused)
City Manager Roger Stancil stated the funding would be discussed during the budget process because the contract would not be effective until July 1, 2001.

5.
Consider approval of the following actions related to dam repairs:

A.
Offer from Loch Haven Builders, LLC, concerning The Lakes.

City Attorney Robert Cogswell presented this item. He reviewed the offer which had been received from Mr. Charles F. Webber of Loch Haven Builders, L.L.C. The terms were as follows:

1.
The City of Fayetteville agrees to accept title to the dam (the Edens are agreeable);

2.
The City agrees to arrange for the timely completion of repairs, refill the lake upon completion, and maintain it; and

3.
The City holds the Edens and the other lakefront owners harmless from any future liability.

Mr. Cogswell stated that in term number 2, the word “it” referred to the dam and the words “future liability” referred to in term number 3 was for dam failure. A deed would be given to the City for the property running under the road.

A discussion was held regarding Mr. Cogswell’s interpretation of the terms. Mr. Cogswell stated the City would not own the lake and his recommendation was to accept the offer with the condition we get the dam from the Edens and that the City would be liable for any damage for the dam structure and not anything else.

Mr. Cogswell stated he would discuss this with Mr. Webber and the above conditions would be set out.

B.
Approval of Final Resolution Requiring the Construction of Storm Sewer and drainage Improvements to Devonwood Lower Dam and Lake.

final resolution requiring the construction of storm water sewer and drainage improvements to devonwood lower dam and lake. resolution no. r2001-018.

MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to approve Items A and B.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Kendrick and Milligan excused)
C.
Adopt Capital Project Ordinance Amendment 2001-6 (The Lakes, Devonwood and Mirror Lake Dams).

This amendment appropriates funds for the repair of The Lakes and Devonwood Lower Dams as approved by City Council on February 5, 2001. It also appropriates funds for repair of the Mirror Lake Dam, which will be considered by City Council at its March 5 meeting. This project is consistent with the City’s capital improvement plan that was adopted by Council on January 16, 2001. The estimated construction cost for repairing the dams is $400,694.00, including contingency funds. This amount consists of $72,558.00 for street drainage and $328,136.00 for dam safety repairs.

Funding for this project will be provided by the Storm Water Fund ($122,558.00), General Fund ($195,870.00); and contributions from Loch Haven Builders, McLean Development Corporation and Paul Thompson Development Corporation ($82,266.00).

D.
Adopt Budget Ordinance Amendment 2001-4 (General Fund Appropriation for the Dams Project).

This budget ordinance amendment is necessary to appropriate a portion of the General Fund balance for The Lakes, Devonwood Lower, and Mirror Lake Dams Project. The capital improvement plan adopted by City Council reflected the General Fund bearing the full cost of the project. Due to contributions from development corporations and available funds in the Storm Water Budget, the General Fund will only need to fund $195,870.00 of the project.

MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to approve Items C and D.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Kendrick and Milligan excused)
6.
Consider the following issues related to the annexation of Phase 4A (Tiffany Pines, Warrenwood, Rollingwood and Pleasant Acres):
Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented an amended annexation report on Phase 4A. He recommended approval of the amended report and adoption of the annexation ordinance. 

A.
Consider approval of amendment to Annexation Report for Phase 4A.

B.
Consider adoption of an ordinance to extend the corporate limits of the City of Fayetteville, under the authority granted by Part 3, Article 4A, Chapter 160A of the General Statutes of North Carolina (City-initiated annexation)(Phase 4A; Tiffany Pines, Warrenwood, Rollingwood and Pleasant Acres) (Recommended effective date is June 30, 2001).

an ordinance to extend the corporate limits of the City of Fayetteville of north carolina, under the authority granted by chapter 160A, article 4A, part 3 of the general statutes of north carolina, area 4a tiffany pines, warrenwood, rollingwood, and pleasant acres. annexation ordinance no. 2001-03-449.

C.
Adopt Capital Project Ordinance 2001-3 (Infrastructure Improvements in Tiffany Pines, Warrenwood, Rollingwood and Pleasant Acres Annexation Area).

This ordinance appropriates $600,000.00 in future bond proceeds for infrastructure improvements in the area to be annexed effective June 30, 2001 (Tiffany Pines, Warrenwood, Rollingwood and Pleasant Acres). This project is consistent with the Phase 4A-area annexation plan accepted by City Council at its September 25, 2000, meeting. The appropriation is necessary at this point to proceed with the engineering and construction management phases of the project. The City anticipates issuing two-thirds general obligation bonds for the project in approximately 18 months (summer of 2002).

D.
Approve award of engineering contract and construction management contract.

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to accept the staff’s recommendation on Items A, B, C, and D.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Haire

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Councilmember Robertson) (Councilmembers Kendrick and Milligan excused)
Councilmember Haire inquired about drainage in the area. Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, responded that water and sewer would meet statutory requirements and the drainage would be looked at for problems.

7.
Consider a resolution approving the financing team for and making the findings and determinations required by the North Carolina Local Government Commission with respect to the issuance of Public Works Commission Revenue Refunding Bonds, Series 2001 of said City, and requesting the North Carolina Local Government Commission to sell said bonds by negotiated sale. 

Ms. Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer, presented this item. She stated that in addition to the 1992 Series Bonds, the financing team had recommended the 1995 series bonds with PWC also be a candidate for refinancing depending on the market at the time of the bonds sale. Ms. Smith stated this had been added to the resolution with a decision to be made after studying the issue. Ms. Smith recommended approval of the adoption of the resolution.

resolution approving the financing team for and making the findings and determinations required by the north carolina local government commission with respect to the issuance of public works commission revenue refunding bonds, series 2001 of said city, and requesting the north carolina local government commission to sell said bonds by negotiated sale. resolution no. r2001-019.

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to accept the resolution and Lisa Smith’s recommendations.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Kendrick and Milligan excused)
8.
Discussion of City Council-County Commissioner Joint Meeting. (Requested by Mayor Pro Tem Pitts, Jr.)
Mayor McBryde stated a meeting had been set for April 9, 2001, at 7 p.m. at the Arts Council building. Mayor Pro Tem Pitts inquired when the Council would work on their set of objectives for this meeting. 

Mayor McBryde stated at the meeting with the County Manager, City Manager, and the Institute of Government, it had been decided that the major discussion should be on planning and new ways to provide service, both County-wide and City-wide. Mayor McBryde stated the Institute of Government had proposed to get in touch with all councilmembers and commissioners to review their suggestions prior to the meeting so everyone would be on the same sheet of music. 

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts stated he would like to do a list of where the City wants to go. 

Councilmember Smith stated the City and County needed to work together and there was a need to gather true facts. 

Councilmember Talbot stated this would be a good time to present the six new City Council goals to the County Commissioners and ask for their help.

Councilmember Massey stated this was a good time to discuss extra-territorial jurisdiction. 

Mayor McBryde stated schools and water and sewer plans needed to also be discussed. 

Mr. Stancil stated the Institute of Government would be in touch with each of the councilmembers to identify their priorities. He pointed out that planning covered everything, not just land use. 

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts asked that there be a culmination of ideas prior to the April 9 meeting. Mr. Stancil stated that would be done. 

9.
APPOINTMENTS:

A.
Nominations for Personnel Review Board - 1 Vacancy for Personnel Director - 1 nomination needed

No nominations were made. 

10.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Report on notice of the termination date for Spring Lake bus route.

B.
Report on information from NC League of Municipalities regarding business inventory reimbursements from the State of N.C.
11.
Closed session to discuss economic development.

MOTION:
Councilmember Fogleman moved to go into closed session to discuss economic development.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Kendrick and Milligan excused)
The closed session began at 8:20 p.m. The regular session resumed at 8:55 p.m.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Update on briefing delay regarding Fiber/Telecommunication Analysis. 

2.
Article regarding Fayetteville's friendly people. (Submitted by Councilmember Nat Robertson.

3.
Copy of letters and mailing lists from City Manager to local agencies regarding proposed Arts Center.

4.
Report of tax refunds less than $100.

	Name 
	Year
	Basis
	City Refund

	Whitaker, Ricky Allen & Angela Faye
	
2000
	Corrected assessment
	$22.28

	Hayes, Michael Bernard
	
1996
	Corrected assessment
	2.55

	Hall, Ernest Layfette
	
1999
	Corrected assessment
	58.32

	
	
	
	

	Total
	
	
	$83.15


5.
City-County Liaison Committee - minutes of January 25, 2001.

6.
Planning Department - monthly report for January, 2001. (Inserted in packet) 
MOTION:
Councilmember Robertson moved to adjourn.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Kendrick and Milligan excused)

The meeting adjourned at 8:55 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________
______________________________

Janet Jones
 


Milo McBryde

City Clerk



Mayor 

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk’s office.
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